Welcome to Pre-K!

Here is a brief overview about some things you may be wondering!

Purpose:

To provide children with developmental delays and typically developing children opportunity to grow and learn together in an environment that promotes cooperation and acceptance of individual differences using developmentally appropriate curriculum.

How to leave a message regarding your child: You may call the main office phone number, 514-6460 to get in touch with us.  Please leave a message via our voice mail and we will get back to you as soon as possible.  
Should you wish to discuss your child’s progress with me, please leave a message indication so or send a note in your child’s folder.  I will call you to arrange a meeting time.  It is difficult for me to conference with parents in the mornings when the children are unpacking and preparing for breakfast, so I will be happy to schedule meetings for after school or during rest time.  You may also email us.  Email is checked 3 times a day.  If you do email, please make sure that you put your child’s name in the subject line so that when it is sent to the spam box the school system has set up we can unblock your email address. 
Separation Anxiety: Please note that it is normal for most children to have some sort of anxiety about separating from his/her parent, especially at the beginning of the school year in preschool.  This anxiety may happen the first day of school or later such as the second week or may continue for a few weeks.  I understand the tears and clinging is very hard for you as a parent.  You are receiving a wonderful handout on tips to help deal with this.  Please know that it is best if you tell your child, “I will stay until you unpack, then I will have to go.  I will be back to pick you up.  Mrs. Kirby & Mrs. Jackie have fun things for you to do today.”  Go ahead and say your good-byes.  It makes it especially difficult if you continue to stay and plead with your child.  We will do everything we can to help your child and you successfully transition during this time.  Hang in there! 

Toileting & Bathroom:  Our classroom has a bathroom available for your child to use.  Your child is allowed to go to the bathroom AT ANY TIME (as long as it is empty!).  It is normal for some children who have been toilet trained to have bathroom accidents occasionally in preschool due to the excitement of all the materials to work with – most children get involved in their play and do not want to stop or wait to long to make it.  While most 3 & 4 year olds are toilet trained, we do understand that some children may not have totally mastered it yet.  We will support both you and your child with this transition.  It is your responsibility to send in diapers/pull-ups and wipes for your child.  Should your child have a bathroom accident at school, we will send home the soiled clothing in a plastic bag.  Please check your child’s book bag for soiled clothing.  Licensing requirements are also required that adults be able to supervise children in the bathroom – meaning, the door can’t be shut when entering. 

Hand washing:  This is very important in an early childhood classroom to help reduce the spread of germs.  Studies have shown that unwashed hands or improperly washed hands are the primary carriers of disease.  We will teach the children that hands are to be washed upon entering the classroom each morning, after using the bathroom and before and after mealtimes/snacks, as well as after outside play or sneezing/blowing nose.  Please help us with this routine by following the same at home.  Additionally, if you decide to visit the classroom, we ask that you wash your hands right away as well.  The hand washing procedures we will follow are—

1. Moisten hands with warm water and liquid soap.

2. Rub hands together for 10 seconds (sing 1 verse of “Row, Row, Row Your Boat”).

3. Rinse hands free of soap under running water.

4. Dry hands with a clean, disposable paper towel. 

5. Turn off sink handle with paper towel-not your hand.

6. Turn doorknob (if in a bathroom) with paper towel.  Throw paper towel into a hands-free trash container.

Our Daily Schedule: You will receive a copy of our class daily schedule.  A good portion of our day is devoted to “Choice Time” (or learning center time) where the children make choices as to where they will work.  Some of the different choice areas in our room include –

Blocks

Dramatic Play

Sand

Water

Discovery

Music

Art

Reading/Books

Play dough
Writing
Manipulatives/puzzles

Materials in these different areas will be changed throughout the year and in regard to the class’ interests.  

Mealtimes:  The NC Pre-K program provides a free breakfast, lunch and snack for your child.  Fee for service children and Special Needs children will be required to pay for breakfast and lunch.  We recommend that these children also fill out a lunch application.  We will eat in our school cafeteria.  This means that we will need your child here each morning by 8:00, so that we are at breakfast on time.  If you are running real late (for example around 9:00) it might be best for your child to have already had breakfast.  If your child has any food allergies, please let us know.  Unless we receive written notice form your child’s doctor, we will not accept any special food requests, as we want children to learn to try a variety of different food items.  We will post the monthly menu Also, our program provides a daily snack; please do not send your child to school with a snack from home.  
Rest Time:  We will have a rest time daily in the afternoon.  Due to program requirements we are required to include a daily time for rest.  Your child will not be made to go to sleep, but he or she IS expected to lie quietly and not disturb others. During this time we will play soft music and each child will be provided with a rest mat.  We ask that you send in a towel for your child to put on top of the mat.  This towel will be sent home at the end of each week in order to be washed.  Please help us by making sure your child has a clean towel the following Monday.  We do not have many spare towels to share.  We will encourage each child to visit the bathroom before getting settled down on his/her cot.  However, once everyone is down, we will limit the number of times each child can get up to go to the bathroom to 1 time.  This is due to some children suffering from the “I can get up and go back and forth to the bathroom if I don’t want to lie down” syndrome!  If you child has kidney problems and this is unacceptable, please let me know.  Later in the year, we do allow children who do not sleep, to have a book to read or a quiet activity to do.

Arrivals & Dismissals:  Pre-K begins at 8:00.  Children are allowed to arrive at 7:45 and no earlier.  If you arrive before 7:45, please wait with your child-do not leave your child unattended.  Understand that some children ride the school bus and will arrive earlier, however due to staff/child ratio the staff member is unable to take children before 7:45.  If you bring your child to school, please do not drop him/her off as a car rider.   Pre-K children are to be walked in and out of school each day and signed in and out each day.  Afternoon pick-up begins at 2:30.  All children are to be picked up by 2:45 unless they ride a daycare van or a Special Education bus.  You will be given 2 Pre-K passes.  This will allow you to come to the classroom instead of signing in at the office each afternoon.  Please inform anyone you send to pick up our child that they must pick him or her up at our class.  They will need to sign in at the office if they do not have a Pre-K pass.  You will receive a form for you to fill out asking who is allowed to pick up your child.  We will have to check this list if someone other than you picks up your child.  Please have others bring a picture id to show.  During the year, if you would like to add people to this list, please come by to do so.
Attendance Policy:  When your child is absent from school and returns, please send in a note from home, explaining the reason for the absence and the date(s) it occurred.  You will be asked to do this in Kindergarten, and this is good practice!  If your child is absent due to a highly infectious illness (ex: strep, pink eye, chicken pox, flu or even head lice) please call and let us know. We want to inform other families of contagious illnesses, so they can be on the lookout for any symptoms in their child.  I do have to send in attendance for each child monthly to the state.  Children need to attend our program at least 5 days a month.  Regular, consistent attendance is an important factor in pre-k!

Supply List:  We ask that you provide your child with a few items for pre-k and they are-

· A full-size backpack (no rolling wheels or animal shapes)

· A complete change of clothes (to include underwear, socks, pant and shirt-put your child’s name on all items in ink and put in a Ziploc bag

· A towel for rest time (this will be sent home at the end of each week to be washed and returned)

I will provide you with a two-pocket folder.  It will be sent home daily with any message of notes inside.  Please check this folder daily and see that it makes it back to school with your child each day.  Some days the folders are empty, but please continue to check.  If you have anything to send me, please place it in the folder and I will check it daily.  We will begin a Nightly Reading program once our school routines are established.  We will conduct a parent meeting to go over the Nightly Reading process with you.  

***Please do not allow your child to bring any kind of toy to school-this causes problems when others want to play with them.  For sharing times, we will be learning to appreciate the work and ideas of others, rather than material things that can be bought.  If your child has found something interesting in nature, we would be happy to share that.

Dress Code:  J. T. Barber is a Uniform school.  Pre-K children are required to wear uniforms.  We will refer to the uniform policy in the JTB handbook.
School Calendar:  You will also receive a copy of Crave County School’s 2014-2015 school calendars.  We follow the same calendar as the other schools, with a couple of exceptions.  As you already know, we do not begin the same date as the rest of the system due to home visits.  Also, the first Friday of the month, our pre-k class will not be open.  This is due to monthly staff workshops and meetings.  I will remind you of these dates we will not operate in newsletters and reminders.

Medications & Sunscreen:  Please do not send any medication to school with your child.  If your child has been sick and a prescription requires that your child receive medication during the school day, you can either 1) come and give your child the medication yourself or 2) have the doctor fill out paperwork that will allow the school nurse (Mrs. Rhodes) to dispense the medication to your child.  This also includes any asthma inhalers- you will need to get the paperwork form the school to give the doctor to fill out.  This paperwork must be on file with Mrs. Rhodes in order to be followed. I can give you the forms for the doctor to fill out if you need them.  Please note that cough drops are considered a medication under the rule-please do not send your child to school with cough drops to take during he day.

Also, if your child has had a fever of 100 degrees or higher, please waits at least 24 hours after the fever has broken before sending your child back to school.  Please do not give your child Tylenol (which brings down the fever) and send him/her to school.  While the fever is down, or gone, he or she will still be consider contagious and may pass the germs to others.

**If your child needs sunscreen when playing outside, please put long-lasting sunscreen on your child before he or she comes to school.  I am unable to apply sunscreen.

Should your child fall and get hurt during the school day, we usually send notes home indicating what happened and ask that you sign and return it to school the next day.  For accidents that cause injury to head, eyes, teeth or excessive bleeding, we do visit the main school’s nurse (Mrs. Rhodes) to have her evaluate/treat.  

Birthdays, Celebrations & Fieldtrips: Birthdays - If you would like to send party invitations to class members, I will be happy to pass them out as long as everyone in the class is invited- we don’t want any hurt feelings.  While we do not have birthday parties (with balloons, presents, and whole families coming to class) in our classroom, we can celebrate with a special snack if you wish to send something in.  All food items must be store bought.  Please let me know at least 5 days ahead of time if you would like to send something in for your child’s birthday.

Our class will go on fieldtrips throughout the year.  You will be sent notice of upcoming trips and we ask that you send back the permission slip as soon as possible.  There isn’t a cost for fieldtrips for your child, but some trips require parents paying a small fee if they wish to attend.  You are welcome to come as a chaperone; however you will have to find your own transportation and must be an approved volunteer through the school system.  We can always use extra hands to help on trips.  If you agree to help on the trip, we ask that you make other arrangement for brothers and sisters for safety concerns and liability purposes.  

Developmentally Appropriate Activities:  Young children at this age learn best when working on activities of their own choosing, usually activates that are hands-on.  Such as- practicing letter formation in shaving cream, or rolling play dough to form letters (rather than practicing writing letters on lines); counting how many square blocks were used to build a house in blocks; experimenting with measurement by seeing how many scoops of sand can fit into the large bucket; learning the letters and sounds of the alphabet by beginning with the letters that make up their own name; looking for numbers and identifying them all around us (on school buses, doors, clothes,etc) and experimenting with different colors by mixing paints.  You will not find any work sheets or coloring sheets in this class or any art projects that are mostly teacher made, where the children just glue and color and put the parts together- this makes everyone look alike.  We will engage in art activities where the child can use their own creativity.  Every creation has a process and a story! 

So the answer is yes, your child should learn letters and sounds, numbers and have the opportunity to work on letter formation- especially the letters in his/her own name.  We will engage in many fine-motor activities to develop the small muscles in our hands that are necessary to write and form letters.  I will be sharing ideas and tips for you to try at home to increase fine-motor skills as the year progresses.  

Because our work in the early childhood classroom is hands-on, most children do not usually have work to bring home everyday.  However, that doesn’t mean that your child didn’t participate in any learning activities during the day!  We do keep some work pieces to hang up in class, and we will send home pieces also.  I send home weekly newsletter to let you know what skills and activities we have been working on during class.

Parent-Teacher Conferences & Progress Reports:  We will have the opportunity to have two conferences during the school year – one during the fall (usually early December) and one late winter (usually March).  During these conferences we will discuss your child’s progress in several areas and together we will plan the next steps for your child.  You will receive a copy of the progress report to take with you.  On the last day of school, your child will bring home any of his or her work I have saved during the year and a last progress report.

Class Rules & Behavior Expectations:  During the first couple of weeks of school, the children and I will discuss what rules are-everyone usually has rules they must follow at home and we talk about those.  We talk about why we would need rules at school.  Together we create a few simple rules to follow in class.  My expectations are appropriate for a group of four year olds-in order to learn we must be ready to listen to everyone, friends and teachers shouldn’t be hurt, and kindness rules.  Those are good life rules!  In the beginning of the year I find it is normal for everyone t be trying to get used to each other and I do expect some disagreements to arise.  During these times, we model appropriate behavior and talk about what could have been said or done rather than the action that happened.  I will send home the rules the class and I have made along with a plan in case the inappropriate behavior continues.  If a behavior problem continues, it may be necessary for us to come together to decide what we can do to make the problem better.  It takes everyone-the student, family and teachers to help make this work.  We thank you in advance for supporting us with this.  

I also ask that if you have a concern about your child or our classroom, please come to me so we can arrange a time to discuss the matter.  Please do not discuss your child’s situation in front of other parents or teachers by our room or within earshot of other students.  This can cause a lot of gossip, and hurt feelings.  I promise you the same respect.  Thank you for your understanding.  

Lastly, I want to say how excited I am to be teaching Pre-K again this year!!!  I look forward to a great year with you and our child!

Mrs. Kirby
Preschool Educator

J.T. Barber Elementary School

1700 Cobb St.

New Bern, NC 28560

252-514-6460




sharene.kirby@craven.k12.nc.us

